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Summary 
Unfair Contract Terms (UCT) are being strengthened in law with amendments to the Australian 
Consumer Law as set out in Schedule 2 to the Competition and Consumer Act 2010 and the Australian 
Securities and Investments Commission Act 2001. The Bill Treasury Laws Amendment (Measures For A 
Later Sitting) Bill 2021: Unfair Contract Terms Reforms. 
 
COSBOA supports the extension of protections in the proposed Amendments. 
 
COSBOA commends the Treasury for its consultation resulting in the proposed new amendments 
which address significant concerns of small business people. On the amendments, we are 
overwhelming supportive. Our comments therefore are brief, given our history of advocacy for these 
changes.  
 
Increased powers for the ACCC 
The amendments extensively increase court powers to address UCT. This doesn’t help if the business 
does not take the matter to court. Increasing the allocated resources and the power of the ACCC to 
investigate these matters would be valuable to small business people. 
 
Power to the Ombudsman or a Tribunal 
Given that these changes still require the small business person to go to court, or obtain the interest 
of the regulator, there’s room for an alternative pathway that would be effective for small business 
people. There needs to be a tribunal or ombudsman for small business people to attend and have 
their complaint determined initially. Complaints with merit could then be referred to the regulators 
whose role tends towards systematic issue pursual and resolution.  
 
Review in 12 months 
COSBOA recommends that Treasury undertake a formal review of the workability of the amendments 
12 months after their implementation. Previous laws were not effective. These amendments have 
taken several years to develop. COSBOA is keen to ensure the time frame to adjust is more 
reasonable.  
 
Impact on independent contractors 
COSBOA represents the interests of hundreds of thousands of independent contractors and notes the 
ATO’s recent work to upgrade the classification of workers for taxation purposes. The Australian 
National University’s College of Law is currently calling for papers on Private Law and the Gig 
Economy. Issues of fairness, the law’s ability to keep up with rapidly changing technologies and 
ensuring employment practices are currently being investigated. As such, COSBOA understands the 
UCT changes may be tested in the context of independent contractor agreements. It is COSBOA’s view 






